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Rt Hon Michael Gove MP

Secretary of State

Department for Education

Sanctuary Buildings 
Great Smith Street
London  

SW1P 3BT


28 March 2012

Dear Michael,

Teachers’ Pension Scheme

As you know, we have called our members in London to take strike action today in our continuing dispute with the Government over plans to worsen severely the Teachers’ Pension Scheme (TPS).

On behalf of the thousands of teachers and lecturers that have taken action today and marched to the Department for Education, we wanted to convey their anger about being told to pay more, work longer and get less pension when they retire.

They feel that the changes are unjust and unwarranted when Ministers have refused to carry out the long overdue 2008 valuation of the TPS. This valuation should have informed any changes to the Scheme yet Ministers have repeatedly failed to produce evidence to support their claims that public sector pensions are unaffordable.  Indeed Lord Hutton’s review of public sector pensions showed that the costs of pensions were set to fall from 1.9% of GDP now to 1.4% by 2060. In the absence of evidence to the contrary, our members consider the changes to be a thinly disguised tax on public sector workers.

As of next month, your Government wants to increase every teacher’s pension contributions by more than 50 per cent – from 6.4% to an average 9.6% of pay by April 2014.  They are being told that in return for paying more they will get less pension when they eventually retire. The move to the Consumer Prices Index (CPI) indexation has already cut all teachers’ pensions and the move to career average will affect almost everyone not given protection. 

We are gravely concerned that the impact of the Coalition Government’s changes to student financing, coupled with changes to the TPS, threaten the viability of the Scheme. For each pound that a new teacher and lecturer in 2014-15 earns above £21,000, we calculate that the following deductions will be made:

 

· Income tax: 20%

· National Insurance: 12%

· Student loan repayment: 9%

· Pension contribution: 8.5% (Inner London) or 7.9% (rest of country).

 

The new teacher and lecturer would therefore lose either 48.9% or 49.5% of each pound earned above £21,000. Do you appreciate our concern that the 9% student loan repayment may encourage new teachers to recoup most of this by opting out of the TPS?

We remain firmly of the view that most of our members will be unable to work successfully in the classroom or lecture hall to age 68. It was reported at the weekend that linking the retirement age for public sector workers to future rises in the state pension age, will mean that students graduating this summer will be expected to work until they are at least 71 to receive their state and any public sector pension. Most will have no choice but to retire earlier than this on substantially reduced pensions. 
The anger of our members is not just down to the changes you are proposing. They are dismayed by the way you and other Ministers have gone about the process. Despite your earlier assurances that sufficient time and resources would be provided to secure a solution, an arbitrary deadline was imposed before Christmas on the discussions and no additional resources provided. 

Teachers and lecturers deserve genuine negotiations on the future of their pensions. We call on you to initiate further discussions and commit to provide additional funding. Strike action is always a last resort and we are ready to get round the table for fresh negotiations. 
We would appreciate an early response from you to the points we raise in this letter. 

Yours sincerely,
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CHRISTINE BLOWER 



SALLY HUNT

General Secretary 




General Secretary

National Union of Teachers
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